Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

February 9, 2006

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Mack and Rice (Commissioner Marshall was seated after his election and once he was sworn in).

Approval of agenda

Mr. Fengler moved to adopt the agenda as revised (with one or two new items under new business). The revised agenda was approved without objection.

Minutes

The minutes were moved by Mr. Fengler and approved without objection.

Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Borbely reported that a renovation of the R.L. Christian Library is in the works (see Schools & Libraries Committee report below); that community action has led to the removal of the protruding fence at the used car lot at 14th Street and Maryland Avenue NE, returning a portion of the sidewalk to the public; that his a Meet and Greet at R & B Coffee with Commander Groomes was a success; that the Atlas Theatre is looking for a part-time public relations person; and that a clean-up of the area around Checkers is being planned.

Commissioner Fengler reported that the Office of Property Management has allocated $35,000 for exterior maintenance at the House of Ruth; and that DCRA is beginning to deal with the illegal mechanics in the AutoZone parking lot.

Commissioner Beatty reported that Lovejoy Park had been delayed again because of the lack of permits.

Commissioner Mack apologized for her absence at the January meeting.  She announced a memorial service for Frank Harris and said that a Stop Work Order had been issued for a tavern on 18th Street and Bennett Road because it had the wrong permits.

Commissioner Fengler reported that he has spoken with Commissioner Ibangha who is out of the hospital and hopes to return to meetings in a month or two.  He sent greetings to the Commissioners.

a. Election Procedures
Mr. Fengler announced procedures for the election for a new Commissioner for SMD 6A 01, as approved by the ANC in January.

Anacostia Waterfront Corporation
Adrian Washington, the new President and CEO of the Anacostia Waterfront Corporation (AWC), introduced himself as a native Washingtonian who lives in Ward 4.  He said the AWC would soon announce a selection process for a developer for the Southwest waterfront.  His purpose in coming to the meeting was to announce two programs: a grant program, in partnership with the Children and Youth Investment Trust to provide grants of $1500 to $25,000 to children and youth 501(c)(3) organizations for programs that will connect them to the Anacostia and teach them about the environment, the water, etc.  The deadline for applications is April 4th at 6 pm.  (Information and applications on the program was distributed); and a summer internship program for senior year high school students in Wards 5, 6, 7, and 8, in which three students will intern in community relations; urban planning and the environment; and economic development, focused on the area around the baseball stadium.

Commissioner Rice asked about the AWC’s relationship to Reservation 13 and was told that the AWC will be responsible for Reservation 13 one the federal land is transferred to the District.  In answer to a question from Commissioner Alberti, he said that there would be continuous series of bike and walking trails along the river.

Officers Reports
Treasurer
Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $11,536.92, and that the savings account balance was $4,147.87.    Motions: Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved individually: $1,989 to The Current newspaper (Voice of the Hill) (Check #1269); Nick Alberti $22.80 for postage (Check #1270; Pocket Nurse Enterprises, Inc. (grant to Eastern High School PSTA) $1,387.94 (Check # 1271);  $125 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing the ANC’s minutes (Check #1272), and the ANC Security Fund $25 (Check # 1273); and four bank service charges of $3 each, for a total of $12. The motions were approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $7,975.18, and a saving account balance of $4,149.08. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler and approved without objection.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that the quarterly report for the 1st quarter of FY06 and a revised quarterly report for the 4th quarter of FY05 be approved (the revision pertained to a $3 bank charge). The motion was accepted without objection.
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing
Amendments to Voluntary Agreement with Joe Englert

Ms. Beatty reported on the amendments requested by ABRA to the voluntary agreement between the ANC and Joe Englert’s H Street establishments, Rock and Roll Hotel, Granville Moore, the Beehive and the Pug.  The ANC has been requested to remove language in Section 3 defining a person of “intemperate habits” and drop language requiring the licensee to ask loiterers to “move on,” and in another section, remove language that requires the licensee to call the police if loiterers do not disperse.  She reported that the Committee generally agreed that the definition of “intemperate habits” should be removed because the definition in the voluntary agreement was arbitrary and difficult to enforce, but there was no consensus on the issue of loiterers, and it was decided that Ms. Beatty should attempt to seek a compromise on the language with ABRA’s counsel. 

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the language in the voluntary agreement defining persons of “intemperate habits” as well as the language on loitering, be removed from the voluntary agreement between the ANC and Joe Englert.  

Mr. Alberti spoke in favor of keeping the language regarding persons of intemperate habits, saying there are current mechanisms to bar people from establishments, and therefore it is enforceable.  Mr. Borbely said he supported dropping the "loitering" requirements as there is no anti-loitering law and such a provision would just cause problems and conflict; he said he thought the voluntary agreements for liquor stores should be similarly changed. Mr. Alberti said he would rather work to strengthen the language than gut it.

ABC Chairman Chuck Burger said that ABRA cannot enforce something that is another agency’s responsibility (MPD).  Mr. Fengler reminded Mr. Burger that the ANC had done due diligence and had discussed the agreement with Mr. Englert prior to bringing it to ABRA counsel Fred Moosally. Mr. Rice said that if ABRA wants to strike the language, it should do it, and shouldn’t put it back onto the ANC.  Ms. Mack said that the language should stay in because MPD was developing a new procedure using photographs.  The motion to remove the language regarding intemperate habits failed by a vote of 1-5, with Commissioner Beatty voting in favor of the motion; the motion to remove the language related to moving loiterers passed unanimously.  

Park Economy Mart and China House
Park Economy Mart requested the following changes to a proposed voluntary agreement: eliminate the single sales ban; remove language regarding BID; remove language regarding owing over $100 to govt.; remove requirement to plant treebox.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved to accept the Park Economy Mart VA as amended. Passed without objection.
China House requested the following changes to a proposed voluntary agreement:: eliminate the single sales moratorium; remove language regarding BID; remove language regarding owing over $100 to govt; change Sunday hours, so the store would have to stop selling alchohol at 9PM rather than 8PM.  

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved to accept the Park Economy Mart VA as amended. Ms. Mack disagreed with the change allowing Sunday sales until 9 pm, rather than 8. She moved to amend the motion to keep Sunday hours at 8 pm. Her motion was approved without objection. The primary motion that the VA with China House be accepted as amended passed without objection.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved acceptance of her committee report; it was accepted without objection.

      Economic Development and Zoning
311 9th Street NE
The committee heard a proposal to the Historic Preservation Review Board (HPRB) for a rear addition to a property at 311 9th Street NE.  The question arose about the impact on 313 9th Street NE because the addition extends 17’ beyond the house’s building line. The current owner has no objections, but she is selling the house shortly. Motion:  Mr. Rice moved 1/ that the ANC send a letter of “no opposition” to the HPRB regarding the addition, pending any additional information from the affected neighbors, and 2/ the ANC ask HPRB to consider if there is any way to mitigate the possible impact of the addition.  The motion passed without objection.

702-706 17th Street NE
The committee heard a proposal for a zoning variance in an R-4 district to use this property for a hauling and construction business with an outdoor yard for truck parking.  The ANC previously requested a clarification on the status of the Certificate of Occupancy for the site, and any zoning relief that was required from the Board of Zoning Adjustment (BZA).  This proposal is a result of that clarification, and a BZA hearing is scheduled in March.  The Applicant operates a commercial trash hauling business on a property that seems to be amenable to screening.  The lot is probably the result of a prior ill-advised subdivision. It would be difficult to use the lot in a residential use without reattaching it to adjoining residential properties.  Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC support the use variance being requested, subject to the following conditions: 1/approval shall be for a period of five years; 2/the hours of operation shall be between 7 am and 6 pm, Monday through Saturday; 3/ All parts of the lot shall be kept free of refuse and debris; 4/landscaping shall be provided and shall be maintained in a healthy growing condition and in a neat and orderly appearance; 5/the site shall be secured after 6 pm; 6; a seven-foot high fence and evergreen screening shall be provided along the entire periphery of the site; and 7/ the lighting of the site shall be arranged so that all direct light is confined to the surface of the site.  The motion passed without objection.

Public Space Permit Application: 701 10th Street NE
The committee heard an application for a public space permit for a driveway to allow access to two private parking spaces at 701 10th Street NE.  The driveway and curb cut would occupy 360 sq. ft.  The driveway is part of construction for a new three-unit infill building.  The committee concluded that the curb cut would eliminate at least one public parking space in return for two private spaces; that the driveway could provide a hazard for children using the Sherwood Rec Center; would eliminate public green space; and it could invite illegal parking on the public space.  Motion:  Mr. Rice moved that the ANC oppose the application for a public space application for a driveway at 701 10th Street SE.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

    Community Outreach
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the report of the Community Outreach Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

    Public Safety Committee

Stephanie Nixon requested that Joe Bellino be added to the membership of the Committee.  Motion:  The motion was made by Mr. Fengler and accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the report of the Public Safety Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

     Schools and Libraries Committee

Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that Mark Williams and Tony Hurst be added to the roster of the Schools and Libraries Committee.  Mr. Williams had been inadvertently left off last month.

Transportation Committee
Motion: Commissioner Fengler nominated the following members to the Transportation Committee, on behalf of Committee Chair Dea Varsovczky: Diane Hoover (01); Omar Mahmud (02); William McColl (02); Jennifer Flather (05); Aryeh Fishman (06); Warner Sterling (06); Bill Bird (06); LaVerne Law (06); Maureen Benitz (07); Lance Brown (07), Delania L. Hardy; and Ken Granata (08).  The nominations were accepted without objection.

Councilmember Sharon Ambrose
Councilmember Ambrose began by complimenting the ANC as being the most organized Commission in Ward 6.  She briefly discussed the baseball stadium legislation and the bill to provide a steady stream of funding for school facilities.

Mr. Rice asked the first set of questions, having to do with DCRA.  He thanked Ms. Ambrose for her letters to DCRA asking it to promulgate a review process on zoning for charter schools.  She said she would speak to Dr. Canavan about not granting more permits until the zoning issues are clarified—public schools are treated as matter-of-right, and charter schools are not.  

Mr. Rice next raised the issue that R-4 zones outside of the historic district are getting squeezed, for example around H Street, by development.  The houses have no historic district protection.  Ms. Ambrose said that a hard look should be taken at R-4 zones to make sure new projects were zoned properly, and it seems to be the same problem as with charter schools.

Mr. Rice said that the issue of fast food restaurants had gone to BZA once and could go again, and the neighbors of H Street want a process for providing special exceptions.  The problem seems to be that DCRA can’t seem to find a fast-food restaurant on H Street.  He said that his thought is that the ANC can engage with BZA and OP and encourage them to establish a process.  Ms. Ambrose said that she would be happy to work on that, but the problem is defining what is a restaurant.  Mr. Rice said owners seem to be sneaking in tables to meet the requirements for sit-down establishments and what are needed are definitions.  The ANC is put in the position of having to wait until a place is up and running before it can determine what it is.

Mr. Rice raised the issue that the area near Union Station, NoMa, is much higher and much denser than R-4.  Beyond that, DCRA has been approving expansion within buildings without requiring a review process.  He asked for the Councilmember’s assistance in making DCRA responsive on these issues.  She responded that protecting R-4 neighborhoods was high on her agenda, and she would continue to work on it.

In this context, Mr. Rice raised the issue of enforcement of the H Street Zoning Overlay requirements, and said that those involved in the permit process required training in the new requirements.  Ms. Ambrose responded that it’s important to make sure that everyone’s on the same page, and everyone talking about the same plans.  Mr. Rice said that the problem is enforcement, and the difficulty of getting DCRA’s attention to these issues.  Mr. Ambrose suggested that the ANC invite Dr. Canavan to an ANC meeting and tell him what the problems are.

Ms. Beatty then thanked the Councilmember for her support on Lovejoy Park, but said that the problems continue.  There is a permitting problem with DCRA, and despite letters to DCRA, nothing has happened.  Ms. Ambrose responded that the ANC is doing all it can, and the city agencies have to do what they need to do.  She said she would try to help.

The next question was about the possibility of putting a police substation on H Street, which was under discussion before the PSA’s were changed.  The Councilmember said that there had been discussion about using the old Miner School as a substation.  She said that Commander Groomes had been looking for a police presence in the area six or seven years ago, but she hit a wall, with liability issues arising with the Bank of America site.

Ms. Beatty then mentioned the potential moratorium on the sale of singles on H Street; after hearing that there were eight or nine package stores on the street, Councilmember Ambrose suggested working with Chuck Burger and ABRA.

Mr. Fengler raised the issue of amplified speech, and introduced Dave Klavitter, the new PSA 102 coordinator, who said that he had received a letter from the Attorney General pointing out that there was a loophole in the law that allowed amplified speech next to R-4 zoning.  Ms. Ambrose said that if it can be ironed out, she will do it.  Mr. Fengler said that it will require an amendment to the law, and Ms. Ambrose said she would be happy to introduce it.

Mr. Borbely asked about the schools facilities bill and where the money would come from.  Ms. Ambrose said that there had been a lot of money coming into the city coffers, but it was slowing down—for example the Housing Production Trust Fund income is down this quarter.  She said she wants to see where the money is before she makes any commitment on where the revenue for schools would come from.  She said she is committed to finding the funds, but will make no commitment on the exact source.

Election Results
Mr. Fengler announced that Raphael Marshall had won the election and is the new ANC Commissioner for 6A01. Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the election results be accepted and that an election results resolution be sent to the Board of Elections. The motion passed without objection.  Councilmember Ambrose swore in Commissioner Marshall, who then was seated.

Endorsement of School Modernization Goals
Motion:  Mr. Borbely moved that the ANC endorse the goals and principles of the DC School Modernization Campaign.: 1) School modernization, as a vital part of improving education, is a top priority in the District; 2) As soon as possible, but definitely within 10-15 years, every child in the DC public schools will be in safe, sound, educationally appropriate, high-quality, 21st century schools; 3) The City Council will approve, during this (FY07) budget-approval cycle, a sufficient, dedicated, guaranteed source of funds to accomplish this; and 4) We support strong oversight to ensure that the modernization program is properly managed. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rice. Mr. Borbely emphasized that the ANC would not be endorsing any specific funding mechanism or funding source -- just that the District's public schools should be modernized. The motion passed without objection.

Continuation of Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing
Ms. Beatty presented the ABL Committee’s proposal for a process for protesting licenses, which has become an issue because of the ANC’s recent experience with having a signed agreement with a licensee and then having another protest filed.  She said that ABRA has welcomed suggestions as to how to improve the process.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC approve a letter to ABC Chair Chuck Burger outlining a process that would 1. guarantee standing to the ANC or other certified group if subsequently another protest is filed.  2. that the number of signatures required for a protest be raised from five to 25. 3. that a filing fee be charged to any group other than the ANC or neighborhood associations for protests, and 4. groups seeking to protest hold public hearing to seek input from those who sign a petition for a protest.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Alberti.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler suggested an amendment that a fifth point should be added that the ABC holds some of its meetings in the evening to allow broader community participation.  The amendment was approved without objection. Mr. Burger thanked the ANC for its efforts, and said that a legislative change would be needed to allow a quorum of two to hold evening hearings.   That would take at least 60-90 days, and there are also budget restraints that would have to be taken into consideration.

Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved to strike point 3, that there be a filing fee, from the proposal.  It was seconded by Mr. Borbely.  Mr. Alberti said that he welcomed the idea of the process, but not the suggestion that there be a filing fee, since it was the only opportunity people had to protest and they shouldn’t have to pay to do it.  Mr. Fengler responded that it wasn’t their only opportunity, that if they use the ANC for what it can be used for, they have another opportunity.  Mr. Borbely said he agreed strongly with Mr. Alberti. Ms. Beatty said that the purpose of the fee was to discourage nuisance suits and to bring people to the ANC.  She said the licensee has to hire a lawyer, and his license can be held up for months.  Mr. Rice added that at BZA the policy is that if you’re not an ANC or a neighborhood organization, there is a filing fee of $800.  He said the policy works well. This would exempt ANCs and neighborhood organizations.  The amendment failed, 3-4, with Commissioners Alberti, Borbely and Mack voting in favor of the amendment.

Elizabeth Nelson said that in order to prove it is a serious protest it should be required that signatures be defined as being from members of the community.  A suggestion was made that signatures should come from within a half-mile radius of the establishment.  Ms. Beatty agreed that this matter should be discussed at the next ABL committee.

The main motion, to send the letter as amended, was approved without objection.

Schools and Libraries Committee
Mr. Borbely reported on a redevelopment plan for the R. L. Christian Library on H Street. The National Capital Revitalization Corporation (NCRC) has proposed a two-phase concept plan for the site, which includes the library, community space, retail and residential.  Parking will also be included.  The library would be on the ground floor, with residential units above it.  The committee made several recommendations about the project, including on the size of the library, a guarantee that the library will remain a library forever, and that any housing on the site should be affordable housing to the greatest extent possible.

Audience Comment
A community member voiced her frustration that Lovejoy Park was at a stopping point, and made a plea for some action.

The meeting adjourned at 9:15 pm.

